SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

OF

APRIL 10, 2008

The nineteenth meeting of the Saugus Charter Commission was held on Thursday, April 10, 2008.  The meeting was held in the auditorium, at the Saugus Town Hall.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, Peter Manoogian at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS

Seven members of the nine member committee were present at roll call:

Cam Cicolini, Karen Cote, Eugene F. Decareau, Karla J. de Steuben, Albert W. Diotte, Jr., Joan L. Fowler, Peter Manoogian, Sr.

Debra Panetta arrived at 8:55p.m. due to a family event.  Thomas Stewart would not be able to attend due to work.

READING OF MINUTES OF LAST MEETING (March 27, 2008)

The minutes were passed out to the members for their review till the voting at the next meeting.

ACCEPTANCE OF PREVIOUS MINUTES (MARCH 13, 2008)

Mr. Decareau made a motion to accept March 13, 2008 minutes.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed 
7 – 0

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was none.

CHAIMAN’S REPORT

There was none.

TREASURER’S REPORT

Mr. Decareau stated that there was no change.

COMMTTEE REPORTS

INTERVIEW SUB-COMMITTEE (DISCUSSION AND VOTE)

Mr. Manoogian read into the record the Interview Sub-Committee report. (Filed with the Town Clerk)
Mrs. Cicolini made a motion to accept the Final Report of the Interview Sub-Committee.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

The motion passed

7 – 0
CORRESPONDENCE

3-31-08 LETTER TO TOWN MANAGER FROM CHARTER COMMISSION

[image: image1.jpg]March 31, 2008

Mr. Andrew Bisignani
Town Manager

Town of Saugus

292 Central Street
Saugus, MA 01906

Dear Andrew,

The Charter Commission voted 9-0 to invite you to out April 10" meeting to
discuss your concerns with any costs associated with the work of the Charter
Commission.

It is our goal to resolve this matter collectively and responsibly. We sincerely
hope you will attend on the 10™ at 7:30 P.M. Please let me know.

Sincerely,

Peter Manoogian
Chairman




4-4-08 LEGAL OPINION TO TOWN MANAGER – TOWN COUNSEL[image: image2.jpg]TOWN OF SAUGUS

TOWN HALL
298 CENTRAL STREET
SAUGUS, MASSACHUSETTS 01906

JOHN J. VASAPOLLI

Town Counsel Telephone (617) 231-2977

April 4, 2008

Andrew Bisignani, Town Manager
Saugus Town Hall

298 Central Street

Saugus, MA 01906

Re:  Legal Opinion - Charter Commission, Office Space - Public Hearings
Dear Mr. Bisignani:

Pursuant to your request for a legal opinion as to the responsibility of the Town of Saugus to
provide office space and facilities for holding public hearings for the Charter Commission, |
hereby respond as follows.

Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 43B, Section 8 provides for the funding for office space
and facilities for a duly elected Charter Commission. Section 8(b) of Chapter 43B provides
part as follows:

“Fach city or town shall provide it’s Charter Commission, free of charge, with
suitable office space and with reasonable access to other facilities for holding
public hearings, may contribute clerical and vther assistance to such commission,
and shall permit it to consult with and obtain advice and information from city or
town officers and employees during ordinary working hours.”

Clearly, the town is obligated to provide suitable office space and access to other facilities for
holding public hearings free of charge. The town is obligated to provide for the Charter
Commission a room or rooms for them to conduct their public hearings which they are mandated
by law to hold. The statute does not specify the type of facilities, however, said facilities must
clearly be sufficient for the conduct of public hearings. g

Although the town in the past has provided the auditorium in the town hall as a facility for the
holding of public hearings, there are other public bulldings within the town which may be
provided to the Charter Commission for said hearings. Public schools, the Library, the Town
Hall Annex may be considered suitable facilities to hold public hearings if the town so chooses.
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This section goes on to require the town to provide the sum of Five T housand ($5,000.00)
Dollars to be used by the Charter Commission in the exercise of their duties. It is my-opinion
that the Charter Commission cannot be charged for the use of office space or facilities for
holding public hearings from this fund.
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TOWN HALL
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ANDREW R. BISIGNANI Telephone: (781) 231-4111
Town Manager Fax: (781) 231-4068

April 7, 2008

Peter Manoogian
50 Ballard Street
Saugus, MA 01906

P et

Dear ChaWnoogian:

I am in receipt of your invitation to meet with the Charter Commission on April
10, 2008. Unfortunately, due to a prior commitment, I will be unable to attend.

Insofar as your concern over the Town’s position on costs associated with the
work of the Charter Commission, please rest assured that I will do all that I can to
provide whatever resources are available in order that the Commission may fulfill its
responsibilities and obligations to the taxpayers of Saugus. It has and always will be my

| intention to fully support the work and efforts of the Saugus Charter Commission. I
i personally understand and appreciate the time and commitment put forth by all of the
i members.

If the specific issue you refer to in your invitation concerns the remarks made at
the Selectmen’s meeting on March 25, 2008, I believe that matter has been fully
explained in conversations I had with several members of the Commission. Please
consult with Karen Cote, Gene Decareau, or Cam Cicolini if you need further
explanation. My position is clear: I have no intention of charging any meeting expenses,
or otherwise, to the $5,000 appropriation encumbered for the Commission’s expenses.

I think everyone’s point has been made and we should move beyond this issue.

If you or any members of the Commission need further information, please call
my office.

Very, truly yours,

;
Andrew R. Bisignani
Town Manager

cC: Charter Commission Members




Mr. Decareua made a motion to accept the Town Managers and Town Counsels correspondence.

The Chairman seconded the motion

The motion passed

7 – 0
UNFINISHED BUSINESS (REPORTS)

BOARD OF REGISTRARS – KAREN COTE
Mrs. Cote read into the record her report from the Board of Registrars.

SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION
Date:  April 10, 2008

Board or Commission Interviewed / Surveyed: Board of Registrar
Date of Interview: 
Participants: Joanne Rappa, Town Clerk, Gary Butt, Chairman, Daniel Berg.  Jennifer Smith did not participate.
Applicable Charter Language:  Article 2, Section 3.  Appointive Powers of Selectmen.  The selectmen shall appoint, and may remove, members of the board of appeals, the board of library trustees, cemetery commissioners, election officers, and the registrars of voters, except the town clerk. 

Article 2, Section 3A.  Any person who is appointed or reappointed to any town board, committee, commission, council, or task force, by whoever appointed, shall be a presently domiciled resident of the town of Saugus.  All such appointments shall terminate immediately when the aforesaid Saugus residency ends.  This shall not apply to town employees appointed to temporary ad hoc type committees.

Applicable Town by Laws:  None that I can find.

Applicable M.G.L.: Chapter 51 (see attached)

Summary Points 

· There are three members of the Registrars of Voters that serve three year terms on a staggered basis.  They do not feel there should be limits on the amount of terms that they could serve.

· They submit a letter to the Board of Selectmen requesting an appointment.

· They feel this process is fine and would not want it to be an elected board.

· They are governed by M.G.L.

· They meet about eight times a year as needed.

· They oversee and maintain the integrity of elections and voter lists along with the census.

· They feel the membership is adequate.

· They would not want their meetings televised.

· The manager does not supervise and direct them, but he has made himself available to them.

· They feel they should not interfere with other boards of commissions, but feel they should interface with each other.

· They inform the community by outreach to voters, high school, founder’s day and press releases.

· They become aware of “best practices” by reading the laws relative to elections and the Town Clerk goes to conferences, training and seminars and passes the information on to the members.  She also belongs to associations that are always very informative.

Observations / Analysis:

Mr. Butt has served for 5 years and Mr. Berg has served for 10 years.  They are governed by M.G.L. and the manager does not get involved with their work.  Mrs. Rappa has said that an election can cost about $17,000 per election and it can go up.  Their work would be the same if we had staggered elections.  The highest cost in an election is the police officers salary.  They are continually trying to find ways to have people return their census to them.  Their meetings are posted and are open to the public.  The board must be represented by the two leading political parties.  They cannot have more than two members, including the town clerk, of the same political party. 

There seems to be confusion of whether the Town Clerk must be a resident to be on the Registrars of Voters Board. The Town Clerk has cited Article 2, Section 3A in the Charter which reads as follows: “Any person who is appointed or reappointed to any town board, committee, commission, council, or task force, by whomever appointed, shall be a presently domiciled resident of the town of Saugus. All such appointments shall terminate immediately when the aforesaid Saugus residency ends. This shall not apply to town employees appointed to temporary ad hoc type committees.”

Clearly the Board of Registrars is town board. As such, there may be confusion as to whether of not Section 3A is a de facto residency clause for the Saugus Town Clerk.

The Charter Commission may want to clarify this ambiguity in any proposed Charter.


Mr. Decareau made a motion to accept the report.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed 

7 – 0
· PLANNING BOARD – GENE DECAREAU
Mr. Decareau read his report into the record.

SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION
Date:  March 21, 2008
Board or Commission Interviewed / Surveyed: Planning Board

Date of Interview:  March 31, 2008
Participants:  The planning board

Applicable Charter Language:  Article 2, Section 15, Page 10

Applicable Town by Laws:  

Applicable M.G.L.:
Summary Points 

When I met with the Board, the questions I gave their secretary were not given to the Board until that night and they said they will email or leave them at the Town Hall.

Observations / Analysis:

The Chairperson answered all the questions, and her overall opinion was that everything is working well as is and she feels it should stay as it is at this time.  We only received three sheets back from the five members.  The second one only answered a few questions.  However, he also feels everything should stay as is.  The third sheet answered questions about the same as the other tow in general leave everything as is on the Planning Board.

Ms. de Steuben made a motion to accept the report.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed


7 -0 

· CEMETERY COMMISSION – ALBERT DIOTTE

Mr. Diotte stated that he will be attending the Cemetery Commissions meeting on Monday, April 14, 2008.

· BOARD OF HEALTH – KARLA J. DE STEUBEN

Ms. de Steuben stated that she will have her report ready for our next meeting.

· BOARD OF APPEALS – CAM CICOLINI

Mrs. Cicolini stated that she has just picked up the questionnaires and will have it ready for out next meeting.

· YOUTH AND RECREATION COMMISSION – TOM STEWART

Mr. Stewart was not here to make his report.

· KASABUSKI RINK – TOM STEWART

Mr. Stewart was not here to make his report.

· COUNCIL ON AGING – PETER MANOOGIAN

Mr. Manoogian stated that he will be attending the Council on Aging meeting on Tuesday, April 15, 2008.

· TREE COMMITTEE – DEBRA PANETTA

Mrs. Panetta was not here at the time.

NEW BUSINESS

· NEXT MEETING DATE – VOTE

Mrs. Cote made a motion to table the vote on the next meeting date.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed 

7 – 0

Mr. Manoogian called for a 10 minute recess to rearrange the tables into a horseshoe to have a round table discussion.
· PROBLEM IDENTIFICATION SHEETS – SHARING AND CATEGORIZATION

We used the concept of the game of fish to have each member read one problem and evidence and then asked who had a similar problem so that we could categorize them.   We came up with the following categories:

1. Staggered Terms

2. Role of Board of Selectmen

3. Human Resources

4. School Committee Budget

5. Elections

6. Town Meeting

7. Budget & Finance

8. Accountability / Public Policy

9. Water & Sewer

10. Updating

11. Boards & Commissions

12. Town Manager

13. D.P.W.

14. Communication
Mr. Manoogian stated that he will collate them all together without the evidence listed and make a report at our next meeting.
· TREE COMMITTEE – DEBRA PANETTA
Mrs. Panetta read her report into the record.
SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

Date:
April 8, 2008
Board or Commission Interviewed / Surveyed: Saugus Tree Committee
Date of Interview: March 19, 2008, 7:30 PM to 8:35 PM (at Laurel Gardens)
Participants:  Tim Hawkes (Chairman), Nancy Prag, Ann Devlin, Margery Hunter, and Richard Baker (not formerly appointed)

Also in attendance was Selectman Steve Horlick.

Absent were:  Laura Eisner and Al DiNardo

Debra Panetta is also a member of the Tree Committee, but she acted as a Charter Commission member for this interview.
Applicable Charter Language: 

ARTICLE 2
        SECTION 27. Tree Warden. The town manager shall appoint a suitably qualified person to the office of tree warden. The tree warden shall have the powers, perform the duties and be subject to the liabilities and penalties now or hereafter conferred or imposed by law upon tree wardens, but in the conduct of his office he shall be subject to the supervision and direction of the town manager. The tree warden shall be sworn to the faithful performance of his duties by the chairman of the selectmen or by the town clerk.
                        (As amended by Ch. 104, Acts of 1979)
Applicable Town Bylaws: 

The Town of Saugus Bylaws makes no reference to the Saugus Tree Committee.
Applicable M.G.L.:

· Chapter #87, SHADE TREES, Sections 1-13

Note:  Section 13 is Powers and Duties of Tree Wardens in Cities

Summary Points

· The Tree Committee’s mission statement reads:

To improve our Community Forest through planning, awareness, education, planting and maintenance.
· There is no mention of the Tree Committee in the current town charter.  The Tree Committee members would like to see a section on the duties of the Tree Committee in the updated charter.

· There are seven members on the Tree Committee.  The members would like to see more people appointed to the Tree Committee, which would mean more hands for tree maintenance.

· The Tree Committee was re-established back in February 1998.  There was a group of people from SAVE (Saugus Action Volunteers for the Environment) that wanted to start a tree replacement program.  They were concerned that there were few (if any) tree hearings, which meant that people were just removing trees.  There is an overdevelopment of land which also caused concern due to the cutting down of trees (without replacement).  The also wanted to start (or re-start) the Saugus tree farm.

· Tim, Ann, and Debbie started on the Tree Committee in 1998.  Margery has been on the Committee for 7 years, and Nancy has been on the Committee for 3 years.

· They have been very successful in ensuring that Saugus is part of ‘Tree City USA.’

· The Committee meets once a month, typically at Laurel Gardens at 7:30 PM.

· The Committee members are appointed by the Town Manager.  A letter is received stating that they were appointed to the Committee, signed b the Town Manager.  Once on the Committee, no other reappointment is necessary.

· The Tree Committee oversees the planting of trees, tree identification and beautification.  They also attend tree hearings when people want to cut down trees.  The Committee tries to educate people on the importance and benefits of trees.

· The Tree Committee works with the Planning Board, especially the engineer.  They also work with the Conservation Commission and the Forestry Department.

· The Tree Committee feels as though they could be more productive.  Their hands are tied by the DPW Director.  For example, they are not allowed to speak to the tree warden, Tim Wendell.  In fact, the DPW Director says that Mr. Wendell is not the tree warden, and denies that the town has a tree warden.  

· The Town Manager, nor any other body, supervises the Tree Committee.  It is felt that the DPW Director disregards M.G. L. Chapter #87.


· The Committee members would not leave this committee for another.

· The members feel that there should not be a limit on the amount of terms they serve.  However, they encourage people to be appointed.  There are no specifics on how many members there should be on the Tree Committee.  They would like to see 9-12 members on the Committee.

· Most Tree Committee members already serve on other boards and commissions in town.  They feel that this cross-over is vital for sharing valuable information.

· It would be ideal if the Tree Committee meetings were televised a couple of times a year.  Right now, they let people know about their work via the newspapers and cable (for tree maintenance days).  They also advertise events through other environmental committee’s newsletters (e.g., SAVE, SRWC).  They work with the schools, and have tree plantings and poster contests (see Attachment 1).

· They don’t see any advantage of electing people to the Tree Committee.  

· The Tree Committee wants to be recognized by the DPW.  They want the Shade Tree By-Law voted on and enacted.

· The Committee members are not encouraged to seek further education to maintain their position.  As Tree Committee members, they have not been trained on ethics, customer service, or civil rights.  However, many members have served (and still serve) as town officials, and have attended these types of seminars.

· The Tree Committee stays up to date on issues by interfacing and networking with other cities and towns.  They also do a lot of individual research (via the internet or books) and communicate with the DCR.

· This is not a political Committee.
Observations / Analysis:


Many years ago, there was a tree committee in Saugus that stopped meeting.  In 1998, a handful of environmentally focused Saugonians wanted to start a tree replacement program, and were very concerned about the number of trees being destroyed in their town.  Due to the hard work of this Tree Committee, Saugus has been a Tree City USA designee for 9 years.  This group of volunteers’ works tirelessly at the Tree Farms, and helps Boy Scouts get their merit badges and high school students earn community credits for graduation.  The Committee feels that education on the importance of trees is imperative in the community, and works with children to help them gain a better understanding of these benefits.


There is a frustration among the Committee members that the DPW Director will not work with them.  In fact, he changed the lock on the tree farm so that the Committee members could no longer access the Tree Farm.  This situation has since been resolved (they now have a key), but this situation never should have occurred.  The DPW Director will not allow Tim Wendell, the supposed Tree Warden, to meet with the Tree Committee.  It was mentioned that the Tree Warden receives a $1,500 stipend, which Mr. Wendell did not take.  The fact that the DPW Director denies having a tree warden is disconcerting.  The Director also worked against the Tree Committee on the Shade Bylaw.


In summary, the Committee of volunteers needs wants (and should have) the specifics of their position put into the Charter.  The Charter is silent on the role of he Tree Committee, and that should change with the update.  By placing the Tree Committee in the Charter (with the length of office, number of members, etc.), it will legitimize the Committee, which will allow them to advertise for openings.  

Ms. de Steuben asked if there were any by-laws and if there is no documentation how would you know how to get onto the commission.

Mrs. Panetta stated that it would appear in the newspapers and word of mouth.

Ms. de Steuben asked how did this committee get started?

Mrs. Panetta stated there was one many years ago and then they just stopped.  It was then re-established by the town manager in 1998.

Mr. Decareau made a motion to accept the report.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed


8 – 0

· NEXT MEETING DATE
Thursday, April 17, 2008

Thursday, April 24, 2008 will be the next Public Hearing

MEMBERS ANNOUNCEMENTS / MOTIONS

Mrs. Cicolini stated how she liked the way the tables were set up tonight.
Mr. Manoogian stated that we will keep them that way.

Mr. Diotte stated the High School has a civics program and thinks they should get involved and that it would be good for them.

Mr. Panetta stated that she will follow up on Mr. Diottes suggestion.

Ms. de Steuben suggested that maybe the high school students could write their own Charter.

No one else had anything more to add.

PUBLIC FORUM

None

ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Decareau made a motion to adjourn at 9:40 p.m.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed


8 – 0
Approved on: April 24, 2008

Submitted by: Karen Cote
PAGE  
16

